

The Real Cost of the Romney-Ryan Plan to Pennsylvanians

September 14, 2012

Introduction

Behind dramatically different economic visions and a deluge of attack ads, this election comes down to numbers. Many Pennsylvanians—and many families across the United States—are asking what this will mean at the kitchen table. What will be the cost of a second term of President Barack Obama and Vice President Joe Biden or a first term led by former Massachusetts Gov. Mitt Romney and his running mate, Rep. Paul Ryan (R-WI)? The answer is that, in concrete and quantifiable ways, a Romney-Ryan presidency would mean higher taxes for the middle class, out-of-pocket health expenses for current seniors, fewer college loans and fewer health care options for young people, and the re-introduction of corporate outsourcing tax loopholes that have sent so many jobs overseas.

The nonprofit organizations Keystone Progress and the Center for American Progress Action Fund examined the economic and tax agenda of Gov. Romney and Rep. Ryan, taking a close look at how their policies would affect the way Pennsylvanians live and work. The price tag includes:

- Middle-class Pennsylvanians would pay more in taxes while millionaires pay less. Millionaires in the state would receive an additional \$87,000 in tax breaks under the tax plans of Gov. Romney and Rep. Ryan while middle-class families would pay up to \$2,000 more in health care taxes and have to pay \$1,066 more because of reductions in the mortgage interest deductions.
- Jobs would decline across Pennsylvanians. Gov. Romney and Rep. Ryan plan to provide extra tax incentives for corporations to outsource jobs and are pushing policy proposals to cripple the clean energy industry, jeopardizing 180,000 jobs across the state.
- Drastic cuts to federal spending would shrink Pennsylvania's middle class. The state stands to lose more than \$118 billion in federal funding from 2013 through 2022, an average of \$11.8 billion a year, from cuts to schools, law enforcement, highway repairs,

job-training programs and more. These cuts would fall predominantly on middle-class and low-income families, especially the cuts to education programs and job training that would result in more than \$1.3 billion in reduced support for the state in 2013 and 2014.

- Seniors in Pennsylvania would lose health care benefits and pay more. Gov. Romney and Rep. Ryan would force seniors in the state to pay at least \$660 more for their prescription drugs each year. At the same time, the Romney-Ryan plan to turn Medicare into a voucher would cost current seniors at least \$11,000 more out of pocket.
- Women in Pennsylvania would pay more for health care but receive less bang for their buck. Gov. Romney and Rep. Ryan would once again allow insurance companies to charge women more than men while taking away preventive care from at least 2.1 million women in the state.
- Young adults in Pennsylvania would lose access to their families' health insurance. Gov. Romney and Rep. Ryan promise to dismantle Obamacare, which would directly result in 91,000 young adults in Pennsylvania losing the insurance they have today due to the Affordable Care Act.¹

The Romney-Ryan plan asks the vast majority of Americans to pay more, and then spends this revenue not on balancing the budget but rather on more tax breaks for the richest Americans. Gov. Romney's top direct donor would receive over \$2 billion in direct tax benefits from under the Romney-Ryan plan,² while a typical police officer in Harrisburg makes almost \$58,000 a year would see their taxes increase by \$1,360.³ These lopsided priorities are not a coincidence or a cruel joke. They are the logical extension of a trickle-down economic policy that failed under President George W. Bush but would be revived by Gov. Romney and Rep. Ryan.

President Obama and Vice President Biden, in contrast, believe that economic growth comes from a strong middle class, rather than being passed down from the wealthiest. They have passed and seek greater investments in education, job-training, infrastructure development, and scientific research and development to boost our nation's long-term economic competiveness, coupled with targeted cuts in government spending and the end of the Bush-era tax cuts for the wealthiest Americans to bring the federal budget deficit under control.

The Republican contenders for the White House have tried to avoid details, but have nonetheless gone on the record with proposals that have enormous consequences for the economy, taxes, women's health, health care, and energy security. Keystone Progress and Center for American Progress Action Fund believe facts should matter in elections because they will certainly matter to families trying to live the American Dream. This report outlines the real cost of Romney-Ryan policies to Pennsylvanians. Gov. Romney's top direct donor would receive over \$2 billion in direct tax benefits from under the Romney-Ryan plan, while a typical police officer in Harrisburg makes almost \$58,000 a year would see their taxes increase by \$1,360. It is tempting for people across Pennsylvania to start tuning out the election, defined too often by gaffes and thirty-second sound bites. But behind the politics are deep policy differences with profound consequences for the middle class.

Middle-class Pennsylvanians pay more in taxes while millionaires pay less

The linchpin of the economic strategy championed by Gov. Romney and Rep. Ryan is to further enrich the wealthiest by doubling down on conservative, top-down tax policies. Those tax policies—even more top heavy than those implemented by President George W. Bush, which led to the weakest job creation in the post-war era despite giving the richest Americans massive tax cuts⁴—would further fuel the single biggest factor driving up our national debt. Gov. Romney proposes approximately \$5 trillion in new tax cuts on top of the cost of extending all of the Bush-era tax cuts.

But instead of learning the lessons from past failed policies, Gov. Romney's plan is to provide the wealthiest individuals and corporations with additional tax breaks, while asking the middle class, seniors, and students to pay even more. In contrast, Pennsylvania's economy is rebounding due in part to President Obama's 2009 economic stimulus package and his rescue of the auto industry. Pennsylvania's unemployment rate in July stood at 7.9 percent—not nearly good enough—but down from a high in February 2010 of 8.7 percent.⁵

Here's how the Romney-Ryan tax plan would affect Pennsylvanians.

Raising taxes on middle-class Pennsylvania families

The tax plan of the two Republican candidates gives massive tax cuts to the richest Americans and corporations while purporting to collect the same amount of revenue as our current tax policies. The only way his plan adds up is by raising taxes on middleclass families in Pennsylvania and throughout the country. The nonpartisan Tax Policy Center found that Gov. Romney's tax plan would require raising taxes on middleclass families with children who have incomes under \$200,000 by an average of \$2,000 per family.⁶ It would raise the average tax bill for all middle-class taxpayers by \$500.

Their tax plan would raise taxes on low-income and middle-class families by forcing deep cuts in tax benefits such as the child tax credit, the mortgage interest deduction, the exemption for employer-provided health benefits, and the deduction for state and local taxes. Though Gov. Romney and Rep. Ryan repeatedly refuse to say which specific tax breaks they would eliminate or reduce, the Tax Policy Center calculates that these major tax benefits for middle-class families would have to be reduced by 58 percent to pay for his tax cut for the rich.⁷ That 58 percent cut does not even account for the fact

that middle-class taxpayers would be forced to pay for the \$1.1 trillion corporate tax cut also championed by the Republican ticket.⁸

Here is how this hidden part of the Romney-Ryan tax plan would affect low-income and middle-class families in Pennsylvania:

- 6.7 million. The number of families in the state that rely on health insurance from their employer, which is currently not taxed.⁹
- \$1,200-\$2,000. The amount those middle-class families would pay in higher taxes if the exemption for employer health insurance is reduced by 58 percent.¹⁰
- **1.4 million**. The number of middle-class families in the state that file for the mortgage interest deduction on their federal taxes.¹¹
- \$1,066. The average loss in mortgage interest deduction for middle-class families in the state if the deduction is cut by 58 percent ¹²
- **1.7 million.** The number of middle-class families in the state that deduct state and local taxes from their federal income taxes.¹³
- \$670. The amount on average that middle class families in the state will pay in higher taxes if the deduction for state and local taxes is cut by 58 percent.¹⁴
- **936,000.** The number of middle-class families in the state that benefit from the child tax credit.¹⁵
- **\$580.** The amount that families in the state will pay in higher taxes per child if the child tax credit is reduced by 58 percent.
- **209,000.** The number of low-income and middle-class families in the state that claim the child care tax credit (in addition to the child tax credit detailed above).¹⁶
- \$318. The amount that families in the state will pay in higher taxes per child if the child care tax credit (in addition to the child tax credit detailed above) is reduced by 58 percent.¹⁷
- **1.6 million.** The number of low-income working families in the state that qualify for the earned income tax credit and the refundable portion of the child tax credit.¹⁸
- **\$822.** The tax increase per family that 388,000 of those families (with a total of 773,000 children) would pay on average if the improvements to those tax credits passed under President Obama are rolled back, as the Romney-Ryan plan proposes.¹⁹
- **372,000.** The number of middle-class Pennsylvania families and students paying for college educations that use President Obama's American Opportunity Tax Credit.²⁰
- **\$2,300.** The average benefit these families and students receive from the American Opportunity Tax Credit. The Romney-Ryan tax plan would eliminate this credit, leaving families in the state with no credit or a less valuable tuition credit.²¹

All these tax hikes on low-income and middle-class families would come courtesy of the Romney-Ryan tax plan's overarching emphasis on providing even more tax breaks to the top income earners in our country. Their plan would force middle-class families to pay more in taxes than they do today so that the richest among us pay less.

The bottom line for Pennsylvanians: The 9,545 millionaires in the state would see an additional tax cut of at least \$87,000. The total costs for these tax cuts for all the citizens of the state would be at least \$830 million.²²

Jobs would decline across Pennsylvania

Gov. Romney famously argued that we should have "let Detroit go bankrupt,"²³ never mind the consequences for workers. The Romney-Ryan plan takes the same approach to job creation, which would be devastating to our economy and the lives of tens of millions of Americans. The Romney-Ryan plan for job creation is so out of touch with what's best for our country because it relies on the same top-down economics that created the worst job growth in decades under President George W. Bush.

Gov. Romney and Rep. Ryan claim they will create 12 million new jobs by the end of 2016, the end of their presumptive first term.²⁴ In fact, their proposal would kill 360,000 jobs next year alone.²⁵ Most telling, their plan includes even greater tax incentives for outsourcing that would actively undermine U.S. employment, leading to 800,000 more jobs being created in foreign countries.²⁶

Here's what it would mean for Pennsylvania.

Letting the auto industry go bankrupt

The auto industry is vital to the Keystone State and the steel industry. President Obama's decision to save the U.S. auto industry prevented the immediate loss of more than 1 million American jobs across the country and nearly 34,000 in Pennsylvania.²⁷

And now the auto industry is roaring back. General Motors Co. is once again the largest automaker in the world. The industry in total has added over 236,000 jobs since June 2009.²⁸

In addition, another 21,000 jobs are projected to be created in Pennsylvania specifically because of new fuel economy standards finalized last month.²⁹ The Romney-Ryan campaign denounced the standards, which will save the average American family \$8,000 once fully implemented, as "extreme."³⁰ The bottom line for Pennsylvanians: The 9,545 millionaires in the state would see an additional tax cut of at least \$87,000. The total costs for these tax cuts for all the citizens of the state would be at least \$830 million.

How clean energy helped power new jobs in the state

Gov. Romney and Rep. Ryan present a clear vision for America's energy future. They want more lucrative tax breaks for Big Oil companies and their allies while slashing investments in clean energy technologies that create U.S. jobs and keep the United States competitive in the global marketplace.

Instead of investing in the growing clean energy economy and acknowledging the benefits of clean energy to Pennsylvania's economy and health of its residents, the Romney-Ryan clean energy plan is to attack the industry and undermine its growth, calling green jobs "illusory,"³¹ and opposing key wind tax credits that support thousands of jobs in Pennsylvania.³²

According to the Pennsylvania's Alternative Energy Portfolio Standard, <u>18 percent</u> of the energy it produces in 2020 will come from renewable and alternative energies.³³ And though Pennsylvania has one of the nation's <u>largest</u> coal mining industries, it has also heavily invested in renewable energy.³⁴ In 2007 Montgomery County became the nation's first <u>wind-powered</u> county.³⁵ Contrary to Gov. Romney's claims, Pennsylvania is situated to receive significant economic, job, and public health gains by increasing its own renewable energy resources.

There are more than 180,000 green jobs in Pennsylvania, according to the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, and nationwide the sector employs more than 3 million Americans.³⁶ The wind industry in Pennsylvania supports 3,000 to 4,000 direct and indirect jobs, and the state ranks 15th nationally in total wind capacity installed according to the American Wind Energy Association.³⁷

Wind is not the only clean energy source helping Pennsylvania's economy. The Pennsylvania Energy Development Authority has invested upward of \$10 million each year since 2004 in clean energy projects.³⁸ Pennsylvania ranks as one of the top 15 states for installed solar capacity and is currently producing enough solar energy to power more than 10,000 homes.³⁹

Renewable electricity has nearly doubled under the Obama administration, and the clean energy economy grew by 8.3 percent from 2003-2010, almost double of what the overall economy grew during those years, but Gov. Romney's plan threatens the 180,000 clean energy jobs in Pennsylvania and risks the creation of thousands more in the years to come.⁴⁰

Drastic cuts to federal spending would shrink Pennsylvania's middle class

Gov. Romney and Rep. Ryan promise enormous cuts in overall federal spending, totaling more than \$4 trillion over 10 years.⁴¹ At the same time, they have promised enormous amounts of new spending for the Pentagon—more money, in fact, than the Pentagon itself says it needs. They've also offered assurances that there will be no cuts to Medicare or Social Security for those over the age of 55, a promise at odds with their vow to repeal the Affordable Care Act, which improved Medicare benefits and lowered costs for current seniors. But taken together, these promises necessarily mean that the entire bulk of the Romney-Ryan spending cuts will necessarily fall on the remaining 40 percent of the budget. And unfortunately for states, nearly all of their federal funding can be found in that remaining 40 percent.

In 2010 Pennsylvania received more than \$25 billion in federal aid. This money helped support Pennsylvania's schools, law enforcement efforts, highway repairs, and job-training programs. It helped put food on Pennsylvania families' tables and it helped provide

health insurance to almost one in every five Pennsylvanians, including more than 1.2 million of Pennsylvania's children.⁴² But that funding would be dramatically curtailed under the proposed budget policies of Gov. Romney and Rep. Ryan. In fact, their budget plan would cost Pennsylvania approximately \$1.4 billion in federal funding in 2013 alone, and the costs to Pennsylvania would grow to more than \$10 billion annually by 2016. (see Figure 1)

The simple math dictates that for the Romney-Ryan plan to achieve their spending goal, they will need to cut nearly all federal grants to the states by a staggering 40 percent by 2016. And that is in addition to the nearly 30 percent cut



to Medicaid that would result from their plan to transform Medicaid into a block grant. Altogether, under the Romney-Ryan plan, Pennsylvania stands to lose more than \$118 billion in federal funding from 2013 through 2022, an average of more than \$11 billion a year. (see methodology on page 12)

Then there are the other federal programs that help low-income and middle-class families with their children's education. The Romney-Ryan education plan, dubbed "A Chance for Every Child," would eliminate federal requirements that low-performing schools take action to improve the education of their students, end the federal requirement that teachers obtain certification to teach, and privatize public education by turning federal funds for low-income and special-needs students into vouchers. Gov. Romney and Rep. Ryan would also sharply defund the Pell Grant for aspiring college students from poor families.

In Pennsylvania the consequences would be devastating. Under the Romney-Ryan plan:

- The Head Start program for pre-Kindergarten children would be crippled. Under their plan, in 2013 alone Head Start in Pennsylvania would lose \$36 million, resulting in 5,802 slots for children eliminated and 1,903 job losses. In 2014 those numbers jump to \$84 million in cuts, resulting in 11,949 slots for children eliminated and 4,455 jobs lost.⁴³
- Special education funding would be slashed. Under their plan \$77 million in cuts for special-education grants would result in the costs for 51,488 students shifting to the state and jeopardizing their special instruction, and the loss of 864 jobs in 2013 alone. But in 2014 these cuts become even more drastic with the cuts increasing to \$177 million, resulting in 118,319 children at risk of no longer having their classes and 1,964 jobs being cut.⁴⁴
- **Big cuts for colleges and aspiring students.** The Romney-Ryan <u>budget</u> would so severely restrict Pell Grant eligibility that <u>more than 1 million</u> low- and middle-income students would no longer be able to count on them to help pay for college.⁴⁵ Cuts to these grants would be devastating to the 294,506 Pennsylvania students who depend upon them to further their education.⁴⁶ The average Pell Grant to Pennsylvania students under the Romney-Ryan plan would be cut by about \$830 a year.

Gov. Romney gave his answer to student's needing money earlier this year during an appearance at Otterbein University, when he advised cash-strapped students to "borrow money if you have to from your parents."⁴⁷ He followed up this recommendation by recounting a story about a friend who borrowed \$20,000 from his parents, not an opportunity most young people have. If not realistic, this advice is not entirely surprising, given that Gov. Romney paid for college by selling stock options given to him by his CEO father.⁴⁸

Seniors in Pennsylvania would lose health care benefits and pay more

Gov. Romney and Rep. Ryan plan to convert our nation's Medicare program into a voucher system for people who are under 55 years of age. It is that simple. Their candidacy has become infamous for its startling determination to lie about President Obama's plans for Medicare and the true nature of their own plan for the vital program. Under their plan, seniors beginning in 2023 would receive vouchers to purchase health insurance from either private insurance companies or from traditional Medicare. If premiums for traditional Medicare or the private plan they choose cost more than the voucher amount, then seniors would have to pay the difference themselves.

Gov. Romney and Rep. Ryan claim that no one over 55 will be affected by their plan to turn Medicare into a voucher. But that's simply not true. The reason: Seniors across our country are already benefiting from changes to Medicare because of Obamacare.

In Pennsylvania 715,484 seniors who rely on their Medicare benefits received one or more preventive services—such as cancer screenings, diabetes testing, and bone density scans—free of charge through their Medicare plan.⁴⁹ This is saving Pennsylvania seniors money each year and also providing them with the care needed to protect their health.

What's more, Gov. Romney and Rep. Ryan would open up the prescription drug donut hole that Obamacare is closing. Since the law was enacted, Pennsylvania seniors have saved \$283.6 million on prescription drug costs because Obamacare is closing the loophole. In 2012 alone more than 91,000 Pennsylvania seniors and people with disabilities saved \$59.0 million. While they each have saved an average of \$664 this year, Gov. Romney and Rep. Ryan would force them to once again pay for this out of pocket.⁵⁰

Because of the increased drug costs and higher Medicare premiums, the Romney-Ryan voucher plan would raise health care costs for current seniors by \$11,000 for the average person who is 65 years old today.⁵¹ And it's even worse for the future seniors. Because of cost shifting and increases in system wide health care costs, Medicare costs for future seniors who become eligible for Medicare after 2022 will increase dramatically under the Romney-Ryan plan. Specifically, upon retirement:

- Today's 54 year old will have to pay increased Medicare costs of \$59,450
- Today's 49 year old will have to pay \$124,626 more
- Today's 39 year old will have to pay \$216,631 more
- Today's 29 year old will have to save \$331,170 more⁵²

These estimates are conservative because we examined the least radical of the various Romney-Ryan proposals to calculate our estimates. Had we instead used the budget

plan authored by Rep. Ryan for the House of Representatives in 2011, the nonpartisan Congressional Budget Office estimates it would result in increased costs that are much greater, forcing current seniors to pay \$6,400 more per year for their health care costs.

Women in Pennsylvania would pay more for health care but receive less bang for their buck

Make no mistake, whether we're talking about women's health or reproductive rights, Gov. Romney and Rep. Ryan want to take women backward. Women's health has been under constant siege since Republicans overtook the House of Representatives and some additional state governments in the 2010 midterm elections.

Pennsylvania Republicans have been eager to take on women's health. Earlier this year the state legislature considered <u>one of the most far-reaching anti-abortion bills in the</u> <u>nation</u>.⁵³ Among the many new restrictions on women seeking an abortion, it would force them to undergo a mandatory ultrasound regardless of medical need. Gov. Tom Corbett (R), a prominent supporter of Gov. Romney, <u>famously said that women could</u> <u>simply "close [their] eyes"</u> during the procedure if they objected.⁵⁴ And in the wake of comments about "legitimate rape" made by Rep. Todd Akin (R-MO), Tom Smith, the Republican nominee for the U.S. Senate, made inflammatory comments <u>likening a pregnancy as a result of rape to nothing more than an out of wedlock birth.⁵⁵</u>

Indeed, the Republican record includes the all-male U.S. congressional panel debating insurance coverage for contraception, 33 attempts to repeal the health reform law and all of its benefits for women, vaginal probes in Virginia and elsewhere, and efforts to defund Planned Parenthood clinics around the country, including in Pennsylvania.⁵⁶ Gov. Romney and Rep. Ryan even endorse the radical "personhood" measures that would outlaw abortion in all circumstances and could potentially ban common forms of birth control and in-vitro fertilization.

Yet Gov. Romney and Rep. Ryan want to launch a more broadly insidious campaign against women's health. If elected president, Gov. Romney promises to repeal the Affordable Care Act "on day one" of his presidency. Why is Obamacare so important to women's health? Due largely to the high cost of health insurance coverage—especially for women without access to employer-based coverage—19 million American women between the ages of 18 and 64 were uninsured in 2011, including 507,700 Pennsylvania women.⁵⁷

Even if insured, women tend to have higher out-of-pocket costs than men. Women of reproductive age spend 68 percent more than men on health care expenses. And more than half of American women report delaying needed medical care because of cost, while one-third of women report giving up basic necessities such as food, heat, or rent to pay for

health care expenses. In 2014 the health care law will prohibit insurance companies from their practice of routinely denying women coverage for gender-related pre-existing conditions such as breast cancer, a Cesarean section, domestic violence, or sexual assault. And Obamacare has already prohibited insurance companies from continuing to deny coverage to the 191,100 Pennsylvania children who have a pre-existing condition.⁵⁸

Obamacare also makes health care more affordable by guaranteeing no-cost coverage for recommended preventive services such as mammograms, Pap smears, well-baby care, contraception, gestational diabetes screening, lactation supports, and much more. Approximately 47 million women will have access to women's preventive services without cost-sharing under the Affordable Care Act, including 2.1 million women in Pennsylvania.⁵⁹

Women without employer-based insurance coverage have it particularly hard in the socalled individual health insurance market, which discriminates against women in numerous ways and which Gov. Romney and Rep. Ryan want to maintain. Women are often charged much more for their health insurance coverage solely because of their gender, a practice known as gender rating. In fact, women currently pay \$1 billion more than men each year in health insurance premiums in the individual market for the same benefit. Because Pennsylvania law does not prohibit or limit insurers from charging women more, if Gov. Romney and Rep. Ryan succeed in repealing the health care law, women would once again face higher costs simply because of their gender.⁶⁰

Young adults in Pennsylvania would lose access to their families' health insurance

The Millennial generation of Americans born in the late 1970s and early 1980s also face staggering costs and loss of care from the Romney-Ryan plan for health care. Gov. Romney's promise to dismantle Obamacare would result in 91,000 young adults in Pennsylvania losing the access they have today to their families' health insurance due to the Affordable Care Act.⁶¹ And because of the Romney-Ryan plan to turn Medicare into a voucher program, today's average 29 year old will have to save \$331,200 more to afford their health care upon retirement under the Romney-Ryan plan.⁶²

Conclusion

The 2012 presidential election offers two contrasting visions of how our country should work. President Obama and Vice President Biden seek to restore the shared prosperity that once defined the growth of our nation's middle class while Gov. Romney and Rep. Ryan want to return to the trickle-down economic policies of the Bush era, which led inexorably to the Great Recession. The contrast is clear. It's no exaggeration to say the future growth and prosperity of Pennsylvania's middle class is at stake. The decision made in this election will determine the strength of the state's middle class and the course our country takes not just over the next two or four years but for decades to come.

President Obama and Vice President Biden are clear in their plans to restore shared prosperity. Gov. Romney and Rep. Ryan are much less open about their policy intentions, yet as this brief demonstrates, what they have unveiled enables us to examine the consequences in telling detail. In Pennsylvania and across our nation, low-income and middle-class Americans would sacrifice for the greater benefit of the wealthiest under the Romney-Ryan plan for the economy, taxes, and health care. In contrast, the Obama-Biden plan asks for shared sacrifice and shared prosperity that is necessary to grow our middle class and preserve our global economic competitiveness well into the 21st century.

Methodology

In order to estimate the effect of the spending plans of Republican presidential and vice presidential contenders Gov. Mitt Romney (R-MA) and Rep. Paul Ryan (R-WI) on federal funding for states, we begin by estimating the percentage cut in overall spending that would be required given their stated spending proposals. For federal spending they propose to:

- Cap all federal spending at 20 percent of gross domestic product
- Increase defense spending to 4 percent of gross domestic product
- Make no cuts to Medicare or Social Security in the next 10 years
- Repeal the Affordable Care Act, including the Medicare savings, which would increase Medicare spending by more than \$700 billion
- Transform Medicaid into block grants to the states

In order to comply with the Romney-Ryan spending cap after accounting for the spending effects of the other policy proposals, the former Massachusetts governor and House Budget Committee chairman would need to cut all other federal spending—that is spending aside from Social Security, Medicare, Medicaid, defense, and net interest—by about 11 percent in 2013, growing to 63 percent by 2022, for an annual average of 39 percent over the next 10 years. These calculations rely on the following assumptions:

- The Romney-Ryan plan would reduce federal spending to fully comply with their proposed spending cap by the end of 2016.
- From 2013 through 2015 their plan would reduce overall federal spending to levels consistent with the House Republican budget plan, authored by Rep. Ryan.
- The Romney-Ryan plan to turn Medicaid into a block grant will be roughly consistent with Rep. Paul Ryan's plan as detailed in his most recent budget plan.⁶³

• The baseline, against which the percentage cuts are calculated, includes a permanent fix to the Medicare Sustainable Growth Rate formula, a repeal of the "sequester" automatic spending cuts, and the drawdown of U.S. military forces in overseas combat operations.⁶⁴

In order to estimate how these cuts would specifically impact states, we started with U.S. Census Bureau data on federal aid to states in fiscal year 2010—the most recent year available.⁶⁵ We then extrapolated fiscal year 2013 through 2022 funding by using the most recent Congressional Budget Office baseline estimates. For mandatory grants we used CBO's spending growth projections specific to those particular programs. For discretionary grants we used the general growth projections for nondefense discretionary spending.⁶⁶

Since nearly all federal grants to states, with the notable exception of Medicaid, fall into the "other federal spending" category, we applied the annual percentage cut required to comply with the Romney-Ryan plan's proposed cap to the baseline projections of all non-Medicaid grants. But since their plan has a separate policy for Medicaid, we did not apply the "across-the-board" percentage cut to that program. Instead, for Medicaid, we applied the annual percentage cut that would occur under the "block grant" proposal from Rep. Ryan that is broadly similar to Gov. Romney's outlined proposal. This cut also includes the effect of repealing the Affordable Care Act.⁶⁷

Endnotes

- 1 "State-Level Estimates of Gains in Insurance Coverage Among Young Adults" available at <u>http://www.healthcare.</u> gov/news/factsheets/2012/06/young-adults06192012a. <u>html</u> (last accessed August 2012)
- 2 Seth Hanlon, "Sheldon Adelson's Return on Investment" (Washington: Center for American Progress Action Fund, 2012), available at <u>http://www.americanprogressaction.org/issues/tax-reform/report/2012/09/11/12008/sheldon-adelsons-return-on-investment/</u>
- 3 This calculation assumes the mean wage of a police officer in Harrisburg, Pennsylvania, at \$57,980, according to the Bureau of Labor Statistics. It assumes this officer is married, filing jointly, with two children under the age of 16. The overall change in tax liability for this family is based on those characteristics, and uses the conclusions from the Tax Policy Center—hat tax benefits for middle class families would have to be reduced by 58 percent to make Governor Romney's tax plan add up.
- 4 WSJ Staff, "Bush On Jobs: The Worst Track Record On Record," The Wall Street Journal, January 9, 2009, available at http://blogs.wsj.com/economics/2009/01/09/bush-on-jobsthe-worst-track-record-on-record/.
- 5 "Local Area Unemployment Statistics," available at http:// www.bls.gov/lau/ (last accessed September 2012).
- 6 Samuel Brown, William Gale, and Adam Looney, "On the Distributional Effects of the Base-Broadening Income Tax Reform" (Washington: Tax Policy Center, 2012), available at http://www.taxpolicycenter.org/UploadedPDF/1001628-Base-Broadening-Tax-Reform.pdf.
- 7 Ibid.
- 8 Michael Linden, "The Romney Economic Agenda and Its Effect on the Middle Class and Growth" (Washington: Center for American Progress Action Fund, 2010).
- 9 "Health Cover and Uninsured," available at <u>http://www.</u> statehealthfacts.org/comparecat.jsp?cat=3&rgn=37&rgn=1 (last accessed September 2012).
- 10 Estimate is based on what families in the 15 and 25 percent tax brackets would pay if 58 percent of the average family premium in Pennsylvania (\$13,550) were taxed. Cathy Schoen, Ashley-Kay Fryer, Sara R. Collins, and David C. Radley, "State Trends in Premiums and Deductibles, 2003–2010: The Need for Action to Address Rising Costs" (Washington: Commonwealth Fund, 2012), available at <u>http://www.com-</u> monwealthfund.org/~/media/Files/Publications/Issue%20 Brief/2011/Nov/State%20Trends/1561_Schoen_state_ trends_premiums_deductibles_2003_2010.pdf
- 11 Internal Revenue Service, "Statistics of Income" (Pennsylvania state table, tax year 2010).
- 12 Joint Tax Committee, "Estimates of Federal Tax Expenditures for Fiscal Years 2011-2015" (JCS-1-12, 2012), available at https://www.jct.gov/publications.html?func=select&id=5 (national average benefit for taxpayers with incomes under \$200,000).
- 13 Internal Revenue Service, "Statistics of Income."
- 14 Joint Tax Committee, "Estimates of Federal Tax Expenditures for Fiscal Years 2011-2015."
- 15 Internal Revenue Service, "Statistics of Income."
- 16 Ibid.
- 17 Joint Tax Committee, "Estimates of Federal Tax Expenditures for Fiscal Years 2011-2015."
- 18 Internal Revenue Service, "Statistics of Income." (may double-count families claiming both credits)
- 19 Citizens for Tax Justice, "The Debate over Tax Cuts: It's Not Just About the Rich" (2012), available at <u>http://ctj.org/pdf/</u>

refundablecredits2012.pdf; Callum Borchers, "Mitt Romney's tax plan would offer big tax cuts to millionaires, raise taxes on middle class, Brookings analysts say," The Boston Globe, August 1, 2010, available at <u>www.boston.com/politicalintelligence/2012/08/01/mitt-romney-tax-plan-would-offerbig-cuts-millionaires-raise-taxes-middle-class-brookingsanalysts-say/3TBTf2GSlecutmVK97R6sK/story.html.</u>

20 "The American Opportunity Tax Credit: Making College More Affordable for Students and Their Families" available at <u>http://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/</u> <u>Documents/012011Tax%20Facts%20for%20American%20</u> <u>Opportunity%20Tax%20Credit%20January%202011%20</u> <u>final.pdf</u> (last accessed September 2012).

- 22 Authors' calculations based on Internal Revenue Service, "Statistics of Income," and Tax Policy Center data.
- 23 Travis Waldron, "In New Op-Ed, Romney Reiterates 'Let Detroit Go Bankrupt," ThinkProgress, February 14, 2012, available at http://thinkprogress.org/economy/2012/02/14/424857/romney-detroit-bankrupt/.
- 24 Charles Riley, "Romney promises 12 million jobs in four years," CNN, August 2, 2012, available at <u>http://money.cnn.</u> com/2012/08/02/news/economy/romney-jobs/index.htm.
- 25 "The Romney Economic Agenda and Its Effect on the Middle Class and Growth" available at <u>http://www.americanprogressaction.org/wp-content/uploads/issues/2012/07/pdf/ romneyu_econ.pdf</u> (last accessed August 2012).
- 26 "Romney's New Tax Incentive for Outsourcing U.S. Jobs" available at <u>http://www.americanprogressaction.org/issues/</u> economy/report/2012/07/16/11935/romneys-new-tax-in-<u>centive-for-outsourcing-u-s-jobs/</u> (last accessed September 2012).
- 27 Kathleen Gray, "Granholm cheers saved auto jobs, rips Romney in animated Democratic convention speech," Detroit Free Press, available at <u>http://www.thetimesherald.com/</u> article/20120907/NEWS05/309070021/Granholm-cheerssaved-auto-jobs-rips-Romney-animated-Democratic-convention-speech
- 28 Pete Bigelow, "Push For Fuel Efficiency Has Helped Add 236,000 Jobs In Auto Industry," AOL, available at <u>http:// autos.aol.com/article/push-for-fuel-efficiency-has-helpedadd-236-000-jobs-in-auto-ind/</u>
- 29 "State Job Gains by 2030 from Improving Vehicle Fuel Efficiency," available at <u>http://www.bluegreenalliance.org/image/US-Job-Gains-Map-vFINAL.png</u> (last accessed September 2012).
- 30 Valerie Volcovici, "U.S. finalizes big jump in auto fuel efficiency," Reuters, August 29, 2012, available at <u>http://in.reuters,</u> com/article/2012/08/28/us-fuel-efficiency-automobilesidlNBRE87R0RF20120828.
- 31 Stephen Lacey, "Romney Begins Bus Tour In Six States With 418,000 Green Jobs" ThinkProgress, June 13, 2012 available at http://thinkprogress.org/climate/2012/06/13/498773/ romney-begins-bus-tour-in-six-states-with-418000-greenjobs/.
- 32 Stephen Lacey, "Mitt Romney Supports An End To Wind Tax Credit, Which Could 'Mean The Loss Of Several Thousand Jobs," ThinkProgress, July 16, 2012, available at <u>http://thinkprogress.org/climate/2012/07/16/520211/mitt-romneysupports-an-end-to-wind-tax-credit-which-could-meanthe-loss-of-several-thousand-jobs/.</u>
- 33 "Clean Electricity," 2010, available at <u>http://www.nga.org/</u> files/live/sites/NGA/files/pdf/1008CLEANENERGYELECTRICIT YRENEWABLE.PDF.
- 34 "Renewable Energy for America," available at <u>http://www.nrdc.org/energy/renewables/penn.asp.</u>

²¹ Ibid.

- 35 Montgomery County News, "Montgomery County Announces 100% Wind Power Purchase," Press release, September 27, 2007, available at <u>http://www2.montcopa.org/montco/ cwp/view,A,11,Q,60474.asp.</u>
- 36 Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Employment in Green Goods and Services – 2010," News release, March 22, 2012, available at <u>http://www.bls.gov/news.release/pdf/ggqcew.pdf.</u>
- 37 American Wind Energy Association, "Wind Energy Facts: Pennsylvania," available at <u>http://www.awea.org/learn-about/publications/factsheets/upload/20-12-Pennsylvania.pdf.</u>
- 38 "Renewable Energy for America," available at <u>http://www.nrdc.org/energy/renewables/penn.asp.</u>
- 39 "Solar Industry Data," available at <u>http://www.seia.org/ research-resources/solar-industry-data</u>, "Pennsylvania," available at <u>http://www.solarworksforamerica.com/States/ pennsylvania.html.</u>
- 40 Stephen Lacey, "Renewable Electricity Nearly Doubles Under Obama: 'I Think They're The Future. They're Worth Fighting For," Think Progress, August 29, 2012, available at http://thinkprogress.org/climate/2012/08/29/765131/ renewable-electricity-nearly-doubles-under-obama-i-thinktheyre-the-future-theyre-worth-fighting-for/; Stephen Lacey "Green Jobs Reach 2.7 Million: The 'Clean Economy' Starts Delivering on its Promise of High-Wage Jobs, Brookings Finds," ThinkProgress, July 13, 2011, available at http:// thinkprogress.org/climate/2011/07/13/267390/cleantechjobs-2-7-million-clean-economy-high-wage-brookings/.
- 41 Suzy Khimm, "Compared to Ryan, Romney wants to spend much more on defense, and much less on everything else," The Washington Post, August 14, 2012, available at http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/ezra-klein/ wp/2012/08/14/compared-to-ryan-romney-wants-tospend-much-more-on-defense-and-much-less-on-everything-else/.
- 42 Kaiser Family Foundation, "Distribution of Medicaid Enrollees by Enrollment Group, FY2009," available at <u>http://www.</u> statehealthfacts.org/comparemaptable.jsp?typ=1&ind=20 <u>0&cat=4&sub=52&sortc=4&o-a</u>; Kaiser Family Foundation, "Number of Children Ever Enrolled in the Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP), FY2010," available at <u>http://www.</u> statehealthfacts.org/comparemaptable.jsp?yr=133&typ=1& ind=371&cat=4&sub=61.
- 43 "House FY 2013 Budget Resolution," available at <u>http://</u> www.nea.org/assets/docs/Impact of Ryan Budget on <u>Head_Start_by_State.pdf</u> (last accessed September 2012).
- 44 "House FY 2013 Budget Resolution," available at http:// www.nea.org/assets/docs/Impact_of_Ryan_Budget_on_ IDEA_by_State.pdf.(last accessed September 2012).
- 45 Joy Resmovits, "Pell Grants For Poor Students Lost \$170 Billion In Ryan Budget," Huffington Post, March 5, 2012, available at <u>http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2012/03/27/</u> pell-grants-paul-ryan-budget_n_1383178.html.
- 46 "2010-2011 Federal Pell Grant End-of-Year Report," available at <u>http://www2.ed.gov/finaid/prof/resources/data/pell-2010-11/pell-eoy-2010-11.html</u> (last accessed September, 2012).
- 47 Annie-Rose Strasser, "Romney's Advice To Students: Borrow Money From Your Parents," ThinkProgress, April 27, 2012, available at <u>http://thinkprogress.org/election/2012/04/27/473096/romney-borrow-money-parents/.</u>
- 48 Matthew Yglesias, "The Romney Plan for College Affordability," Slate, April 16, 2012, available at <u>http://www.slate.com/</u> blogs/moneybox/2012/04/16/romney_sold_stock_to_pay_ for_college.html.
- 49 "Utilization of Preventive Services by State First Seven Months of 2012," available at <u>http://www.cms.gov/apps/</u> files/preventive-data-chart-first-seven-months-2012,pdf (last accessed September 2012).
- 50 "Medicare Savings in the Donut Hole Since 2010, and in the first seven months of 2012," available at <u>http://www.cms.gov/apps/files/donut-hole-data-chart.pdf</u> (last accessed September 2012).

- 51 David Cutler, Topher Spiro, and Maura Calsyn, "Increased Costs During Retirement Under the Romney-Ryan Medicare Plan" (Washington: Center For American Progress Action Fund, 2012).
- 52 Ibid.
- 53 Amanda Peterson Beadle, "Pennsylvania Legislators Considering One of the Most Far-Reaching Ultrasound Bills in the Nation," ThinkProgress, February 29, 2012, available at http://thinkprogress.org/health/2012/02/29/43388/ pennsylvania-legislators-considering-one-of-the-most-farreaching-ultrasound-bills-in-the-nation/.
- 54 Amanda Peterson Beadle, "PA GOP Governor Defends Ultrasounds Bill: Tells Concerned Women 'You Just Have to Close Your Eyes," ThinkProgress, March 15, 2012, available at http://thinkprogress.org/health/2012/03/15/444999/ pennsylvania-governor-supports-ultrasound-bill/.
- 55 Tara Culp-Ressler, "Pennsylvania GOP Senate Candidate Getting Pregnant From Rape is 'Similar' to Having a Baby Out of Wedlock," ThinkProgress, August 22, 2012, available at http://thinkprogress.org/health/2012/08/27/751971/ pennsylvania-gop-senate-candidate-getting-pregnantfrom-rape-is-similar-to-having-a-baby-out-of-wedlock/.
- 56 Laura Bassett, "Planned Parenthood in Pennsylvania May be Defunded," The Huffington Post, May 23, 2012, available at http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2012/05/22/plannedparenthood-pennsylvania_n_1537256.html.
- 57 "Pennsylvania: Health Insurance Coverage of Women 19-64, states (2009-2010), U.S. (2010)," available at http://www. statehealthfacts.org/profileind.jsp?rgn=40&cat=3&ind=652 (last accessed September 2012).
- 58 "Worry No More: Pennsylvanians with Pre-Existing Conditions Are Protected by the Health Care Law," available at http://familiesusa2.org/assets/pdfs/pre-existing-conditions/ Pennsylvania.pdf (last accessed September 2012).
- 59 "47 Million Women Will Have Guaranteed Access To Women's Preventive Services With Zero Cost-Sharing Under The Affordable Care Act," available at <u>http://aspe.hhs.gov/ health/reports/2012/womensPreventiveServicesACA/ ib.shtml</u> (last accessed September 2012).
- 60 "Gender Rating in the Individual Health Insurance Market," available at <u>http://hrc.nwlc.org/policy-indicators/genderrating-individual-health-insurance-market</u> (last accessed September 2012).
- 61 "State-Level Estimates of Gains in Insurance Coverage Among Young Adults," available at <u>http://www.healthcare.gov/news/factsheets/2012/06/young-adults06192012a.html</u> (last accessed September 2012).
- 62 Cutler, Spiro, Calsyn, "Increased Costs During Retirement."
- 63 For the estimated spending implications of the Ryan proposal to block grant Medicaid, we relied on: Edwin Park and Matt Broaddus, "Ryan Medicaid Block Grant Would Cut Medicaid by One-Third by 2022 and More After That" (Washington: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, 2012).
- 64 These are standard assumptions for a "current policy" baseline. The spending implications for these assumptions are detailed in: Congressional Budget Office, "An Update to the Budget and Economic Outlook: Fiscal Years 2012-2022" (2012).
- 65 Bureau of the Census, Federal Aid to States for Fiscal Year 2010 (Department of Commerce, 2011).
- 66 These projections of discretionary spending assume that the limits put in place by the Budget Control Act remain in force throughout the next decade. They also assume that the sequester is repealed.
- 67 The effect of repealing the Affordable Care Act on Medicaid comes from the Congressional Budget Office's estimate of H.R. 6079, the Repeal of Obamacare Act, as passed by the House of Representatives on July 11, 2012. See Letter from Douglas W. Elmendorf to Speaker of the House John Boehner (R-OH), July 24, 2012, available at http://cbo.gov/ sites/default/files/cbofiles/attachments/43471-hr6079.pdf.